BULLETIN of the

North American Manx Association

Vol. 34, No. 1

"To preserve whate'er is left to us of ancient heritage"

October, 1960

Cleveland Convention Outstanding Success ... It's Montreal In 1961!...

Cleveland was host to the North American Manx Association for the fifth time when the 30th Convention was held there in the Sheraton-Cleveland Hotel, August 7 through 10. This year the usual routine was changed by having Registration Day and "Cleveland Night" on Sunday — official opening on Monday morning. The reason for starting at the beginning of the week was to give people a few days after the Convention to visit friends in Cleveland, or to proceed on their vacations or get home without losing a couple of days.

All day Sunday, the lobby and mezzanine of the hotel were buzzing with Manx voices, and in the evening an overflow crowd was present for "Cleve-land Night." This was a fine gathering of Manx folk, and a good chance for friends to visit. Entertainment Chairman Orton Reed had arranged an excellent program, which included duets by the Misses Edith and Linorah Cox of Cleveland, solos by Joe Clucas and Orton Reed of Cleveland and Walter J. Stevenson of Chicago, recitations (including Manx poems by Mrs. M. Watterson of Peel) by Miss Doris Clague of Douglas, Isle of Man, and the showing of colored slides of Manxland taken by the General Chairman, W. Harry Kelly. Joe Clucas was accompanied on the piano by his daughter, Mrs. Charles (Mona) Rose, and a most interesting surprise at this point was a hymn, in Manx, sung as a duet by Joe and Mona. These numbers were interspersed with hearty community singing, led by Orton Reed. Official accompanist was Mrs. Ray Haldeman.

The Convention opened officially on Monday morning, when General Chairman Harry Kelly extended greetings and a warm welcome to all. The Parade of Flags which followed was very impressive. As each flag was carried in, the audience sang the National Anthem of that country — "The Star-Spangled Banner," "O Canada," and "O Land of Our Birth." Mrs. Douglas Cannell of Lakewood was accompanist. The Rev. Mr. Joseph Partridge of East Moline, Ill., made the Invocation, after which the General Chairman introduced the Mayor of Cleveland, the Hon. Anthony J. Celebrezze. The Mayor said he was proud that the first Manx Society was started in Cleveland, and that

the Manx people have been a credit to the community. He extended a cordial invitation to the visitors to come to Cleveland frequently, and have a good time.

At this point, Harold S. Cain from the Isle of Man was introduced to the Mayor and to the audience. Being a member of the House of Keys, he was very much interested in Cleveland city government, and in how the various City departments were operated. Mayor Celebrezze offered Mr. Cain a personal escort to tour the city, especially to visit the water works, sewage plants and forestry department. Mr. Cain thanked him for this courtesy.

Mr. Kelly then expressed thanks to everyone for coming, and said he was very grateful for the financial aid that made the Convention possible. Mrs. Jack Oldham (Blanche Cowley Young) was introduced, and she announced that her book "How the Manx Cat Lost Its Tail" could be bought at Higbee's Department Store. The meeting was then turned over to N.A.M.A. President Fred Caveen, who welcomed everyone and introduced the N.A.M.A. officers who were with him on the platform, after which he called on the Corresponding and Recording Secretary, Miss Mildred Corris, who read greetings from the following:

From the Isle of Man and England: Hon. Richard Cain, O.B.E., President World Manx Association; Charles Craine, Hon. Secretary, W.M.A.; Sir Ronald Garvey, Lieut.-Governor, Isle of Man; Henry Knowles Corlett, Speaker of the House of Keys; T. D. Lewis, Mayor of Douglas; W. J. Karran, Liverpool Manx Society; J. Bruce Caley, Manchester Manx Society; Fred and Gertrude Dainty, Liverpool. From the U.S. and Canada: Mr. and Mrs. H. S. Corlett, San Francisco Manx Society; H. Caley, R. Kelso and Eileen Killen, Winnipeg Manx Society; Mrs. Lillian Tipper, Los Angeles Manx Society; Mrs. Quayle, Los Angeles; Bob and Maggie Costain, East Helena, Mont.; Dr. J. J. Moore, Chicago; Mrs. Thomas Kelley, Albany, Ore.; J. Ronn DeLaney, Miami, Fla. There was also a greeting from the World Manx Association, Douglas, signed by more than 50 people who were present at one of their functions.

President Caveen then called for an-

nual reports on the year's work. Secretary's report was presented by Miss Mildred Corris, financial statement by Henry C. Christian, and report on the Bulletin by Miss Gertrude Cannell.

After a fine lunch, everyone congregated at the hotel entrance, where buses were loaded for a ride out to Clague Park (named after early Manx settlers), in Westlake, where there was a wonderful opportunity for a real old-fashioned cooish, sitting at tables in the open air. Later in the afternoon a most delicious smorgasbord was served, thoroughly enjoyed by all. About 9 P. M. the buses returned for their passengers, and needless to say, there was singing all the way back to the hotel.

On Tuesday morning the meeting opened with the singing of the National Anthems, accompanied by Mrs. Minnie Oakley of Toronto (who also officiated on Wednesday). The Rev. Alexander Cock of River Rouge, Mich. made the invocation. The Secretary, Miss Mildred Corris, read the names of those who had passed on since the last convention (a lengthy list). After this, the Chaplain, Rev. Mr. Joseph Partridge, delivered a very fine memorial sermon, "The Grave and the Garden," which was most inspiring. Walter J. Stevenson sang an appropriate solo, "In the Garden," accompanied by Mrs. Fred Gorry.

Miss Mildred Corris called on delegates of the various Manx Societies for their reports, after which Harold S. Cain gave a report on the World Manx Association. Regional Directors then came forward with their reports. All of these accounts of Manx activities were most interesting. President Caveen then appointed committees on N.A.M.A. business who were to meet and make their reports on the following day. Lunch was served in the hotel.

In the afternoon, members of the Ladies' Auxiliary to the N.A.M.A. met in the Higbee Company lounge for their amual meeting and election of officers. Tea and sandwiches were served, and the ladies enjoyed this social get-together very much. Results of the election are shown elsewhere in this Bulletin.

Tuesday evening's entertainment was

(Continued on Page 2)

NORTH AMERICAN MANX ASSOCIATION

Officers 1960-1961

Hon. President......Mrs. A. B. Crookall Douglas, Isle of Man

Past President......Fred Caveen
Toronto, Canada

1st Vice President.....Rev. Joseph Partridge East Moline, Illinois

Rep. N.A.M.A. Ladies' Auxiliary: Miss Mildred C. Corris, Lakewood, Ohio

Corres. and Rec. Sec'y..... Mildred C. Corris

Fin. Sec'y. and Treas.....Henry C. Christian 861 Orchard Park Drive, Rocky River 16, Ohio

Published Five Times Annually. Subscription Fee \$2.00, including Membership in N.A.M.A.

The President's Message

Having been elected President of the N.A.M.A. for the coming year, I thank the members for the honor bestowed on me, and will endeavor at all times to work for the best interests of the Association.

The recent Convention was sponsored by the N.A.M.A., the Cleveland Manx being host. I had the honor of being General Chairman. May I offer hearty thanks to our Manx Societies and individuals who made donations for the Convention. When you look over the list of Societies and the amounts, and the list of individuals, which appear in this Bulletin, you will agree that they show the wonderful team spirit of our people. I am at a loss for words to express my deep appreciation and thanks for such loyal support.

As General Chairman, I also thank the Manx Societies of Cleveland, my Vice Chairman, Secretary, Treasurer, Convention Chairmen, all committee members and all the Cleveland Manx. Everyone did a superb job, which reflects great credit to the Manx of this city. Hearty thanks also to those who participated in our fine programs—"thanks a million" for making this one of the finest Manx Conventions. When you read the report and check the balance sheet, you will agree that everyone who helped should feel proud.

At a recent meeting of the Cleveland officers of the N.A.M.A., we were amazed at the number of members who have passed on since our last Convention in 1957. If the Association is to continue, we must try to replace them. Our theme this year is — HOW CAN WE INTEREST OUR YOUNG MANX

CLEVELAND CONVENTION

(Continued from Page 1)

well attended, the audience seated informally at tables. John R. Cain was in the chair, and introduced the various performers. Ernest Partington of Connellsville, Pa. (a son of Mrs. Wm. Morrison of Miami, Fla.), assisted by his wife and daughter, gave a very clever and entertaining magician's act, which brought forth much applause. Mrs. Cecil Kelly of Chicago, always a favorite, gave some recitations, after which the superb 40-voice Cleveland Male Choir, directed by William Albert Hughes, gave a splendid program of choral and solo numbers. One of the soloists was Orton Reed, who gave as an encore his perennial favorite "The Green-Eyed Dragon." In memory of the late Robert William Skillicorn, a former member of this choir and former Financial Secretary-Treasurer of the N. A.M.A., the choir sang the hymn "Softly and Tenderly." Following the musical program, Harold Cain showed two Manx sound films he had brought from the Isle of Man — "The Isle and the Pussycat," and "The Isle of Bays." These were very beautiful and were heartily applauded. Everyone was thoroughly pleased and happy with the evening's entertainment, which will be remembered as a highlight in Manx Convention programs.

The final session on Wednesday morning opened with the singing of the National Anthems, and Invocation by the Rev. Mr. Joseph Partridge. President Caveen called on chairmen of the committees appointed the previous day. Richard Corkill, reporting for the Time and Place Committee, said that Montreal was favored for next year's Convention, pending their decision. Rev. Joseph Partridge reported on Resolu-tions. Henry Christian, membership chairman, reported 686 memberships during the past year. Sidney Corkish. chairman of the By-laws committee, wished to postpone the report and make suggested changes at the next Convention. Frank Williamson, chairman of the Nominating Committee, presented the following slate of officers for 1960-61:

Hon, President......Mrs. A. B. Crookall Hon. Vice Presidents

Richard Cain, O.B.E.,
Ramsey B. Moore
Harold Cain, M.H.K.
Douglas, Isle of Man

PEOPLE? A letter is enclosed, outlining a plan. With your help, we hope to encourage the young Manx to join the N.A.M.A.

I am happy to serve you this year, but I need your help, so am asking for your loyal support. The slogan is — JOIN THE N.A.M.A. and get one new member!

W. HARRY KELLY President Past President.....Fred J. Caveen Toronto, Ont.

1st Vice President Rev. Jos. Partridge E. Moline, Ill.

2nd Vice President...J. Victor Joughin Montreal, Que.

3rd Vice President..Walter J. Stevenson Chicago, Ill.

Chaplain......Rev. Jos. Partridge E. Moline, Ill.

Corres, and Rec. Sec'y.

Miss Mildred Corris, Lakewood, Ohio

Fin. Sec'y.-Treas...... Henry Christian Rocky River, Ohio

Bulletin Editor...Miss Gertrude Cannell Lakewood, Ohio

Rep. Ladies' Auxiliary ______ Miss Mildred Corris, Lakewood, Ohio

Trustee—3 year term.....Fred Caveen Toronto, Ont.

Trustee—2-year term....Robert Costain E. Helena, Mont.

Trustee—1-year term.....Robert Gregg San Marino, Calif.

All of the above were unanimously elected.

Convention Chairman Harry Kelly then introduced his committee chairmen and asked them to come forward. Mrs. Wm. Roseman and Mrs. Charles Rose, co-chairmen on the Ways and Means Committee, did a remarkably fine job, he said. John R. Cain, Publicity Chairman, was complimented on the fine Manx writeups by Theodore Andrica, Nationalities Editor of the Cleveland Press, which appeared in the paper during several days before the Convention; the television interview arranged for Harold Cain with Dorothy Fuld-heim; also the publicity in the Cleveland papers while the Convention was in progress. Orton Reed, Entertainment Chairman, did a very fine job in providing and arranging programs, as well as taking part in them. Miss Elinor Cain worked very hard on the Souvenir Program, and with her father, John R. Cain, turned out an excellent book. Henry Christian, on Transportation, worked with the Cleveland Transit Company in handling the trip to Clague Park in a very smooth and efficient

Mrs. Fred Gorry and Mrs. R. R. Gell, in charge of Refreshments, saw to it that everyone was well fed—the Convention could not get along without this committee! Mrs. Lily McKibbin and her crew of helpers did a truly wonderful job on Registration—they were at the desk throughout the Convention. Fred Gorry and his Reception Committee were on hand every day, and practically all day to greet guests, meet trains and extend a Manx welcome. Miss Mona Cowell, Convention Treasurer, has a splendid financial report to make, and ber thanks and praises go to all who contributed money toward the success of the Convention.

\$1,769.03

Mr. Kelly closed the session by appealing to all to support the N.A.M. A. by obtaining new members and thus helping to keep the Association alive. After the adjournment, many beautiful gifts were distributed, going to lucky people in all parts of the Continent.

Wednesday evening brought the big event of the Convention — the Banquet in the Sheraton-Cleveland Hotel. An orchestra played during dinner, after which the outgoing President, Fred Caveen, greeted the guests and introduced the toastmaster, Harry Kelly, who proposed toasts to the Governments of the United States, Canada and the Isle of Man, and to all loyal Manx people wherever they might be. Mr. Kelly then introduced the officers and visitors seated at the speakers' table. The program opened with Walter Stevenson giving some lovely songs; he was followed by Miss Doris Clague from Douglas, whose Manx dialect recitations from the works of T. E. Brown and the late Philip Caine were beautifully done.

Principal speaker of the evening was the Hon. Harold S. Cain, Chairman of the World Manx Association and Member of the House of Keys, who gave a very interesting and detailed account of present-day activities in the Isle of Man. He thanked the President and officers of the N.A.M.A. for the fine work they are doing among the Manx people here. Orton Reed then gave some fine baritone solos, which concluded a program of unusual excellence. Mrs. Ray Haldeman was accompanist.

The floor was then cleared for the "Grand March," in which everyone joined, wearing fancy hats. Dancing followed, and it was after midnight when this wonderful 30th Convention closed, with a huge circle of Manx people in the ballroom, hand in hand, singing "Auld Lang Syne."

Respectfully submitted,
MILDRED CORRIS
Corres, and Rec. Secretary

Harold Cain's Trip

Mr. Cain arrived in Cleveland a few days before the Convention and stayed with Mr. and Mrs. Harry Kelly of Maple Heights. Through arrangements made by John R. Cain he was interviewed on television on August 4 by Dorothy Fuldheim on her evening program. With Harry Kelly and John R. Cain he visited the offices of the Cleveland Plain Dealer and the Cleveland Press, and was interviewed and photographed for these papers. William Roseman, son-in-law of Harry Kelly, took him to see Miss Claire Mylecraine, former N.A.M.A. Secretary, then in hospital. On Sunday morning, August 7, a few Cleveland Manx took Mr. Cain to Highland Park Cemetery to lay a wreath on the grave where a number of lonely Manx people are buried. After the Conv. tion, Mr. Cain visited Chicago, Rochester, Niagara Falls and Toronto, as reported elsewhere in the Bulletin.

MONTREAL IN 1961

Just as this Bulletin was about to go to press, President Harry Kelly was made very happy by a long distance telephone call from J. Victor Joughin, Secretary of the Montreal Society, extending their invitation to the N.A. M.A. to hold the 1961 Convention in the wonderful city of Montreal. Paul Gregson will be General Chairman; Douglas Corlett, Treasurer; J. Victor Joughin, Secretary, Miss Margaret Joughin, Recording Secretary. So—plan to be in Montreal in August, 1961. Details will be published in future Bulletins.

A Word from Harold S. Cain

In a letter received from the Hon. Harold S. Cain, he says in part: "I would like to express through your Bulletin my appreciation of the kindness extended to me when attending the Convention. It was nice to renew acquaintance and meet new friends. I was agreeably surprised that I knew so many, as I also was to see such a large attendance. I am quite certain that the N.A.M.A. is sure of a successful run for a long time to come, especially if more young people can be induced to take an interest."

FINANCIAL STATEMENT

North American Manx Association 30th Convention, Cleveland, Ohio August 7-10, 1960

Ways and Means:

Card Parties and

Prize Distribution 1,327.61
Manx Society Donations 854.55
Individual Donations 324.00
Premium on
Canadian money exchange 5.69
Total Receipts:
DISBURSEMENTS:
Sheraton-Cleveland Hotel\$2,052.77
Clague Park
Cleveland Transit System 98.50
Souvenir Book and Tickets 351.24
Printing, stationery, envelopes 138.75
Postage 94.51
Flowers 33.48
Orchestra and Dance 192.88
Badges 40.55
Stenographer 50.00
Miscellaneous expense 26.75
Total Disbursements:83,412.68
Balance\$1,903.82
Respectfully submitted:
W. Harry Kelly, General Chairman

Mona Cowell, Treasurer

Audited and found correct September 26, 1960.

Auditing Committee:

John R. Cain Fred T. Gorry

NORTH AMERICAN MANX ASSOCIATION

FINANCIAL STATEMENT

August, 1960

RECEIPTS

Bal. Com. Acct. Sept. 30, 1959\$	165.20
Dues Collected	1,460.05
Contributions	2.00
Savings Acct. Cancelled	137.63
Accrued Interest Savings	4.15
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

DISBURSEMENTS

Bulletin Expenses\$1,244.74
Salaries Paid 337.50
General Supplies
General Postage 40.00
Ohio Sales Tax 2.99
Bank Service Charges 11.31
Marine and the second s
\$1,699.62
Bal. Comm. Acct. August 6, 1960 69.41
• ************************************
\$1,769.03
Outstanding Invoices not Paid\$112.50
Balance Comm. Account August 6, 1960 69.41
##INCOME.
LOSS for year 1959-1960\$ 43.09
Membership:-
Membership:— Carry over from 1958-59 Reg Members 7
Carry over from 1958-59 Reg Members 7
Carry over from 1958-59 Reg Members. 7 Received dues, Reg. Members 647 Received dues, Soc. Members 11
Carry over from 1958-59 Reg Members. 7 Received dues, Reg. Members 647 Received dues, Soc. Members 11 665 665
Carry over from 1958-59 Reg Members. 7 Received dues, Reg. Members 647 Received dues, Soc. Members 11
Carry over from 1958-59 Reg Members 7 Received dues, Reg. Members 647 Received dues, Soc. Members 11 655 Total Life Members (1-1959-60) 21
Carry over from 1958-59 Reg Members 7 Received dues, Reg. Members 647 Received dues, Soc. Members 11 665 Total Life Members (1-1959-60) 21
Carry over from 1958-59 Reg Members 7 Received dues, Reg. Members 647 Received dues, Soc. Members 11 665 655 Total Life Members (1-1959-60) 21 Total Membership for year 686

Audited and found correct August 6, 1960. Robert A. Faragher Herbert Caine

Financial Secretary-Treasurer pro-tem

Henry C. Christian,

Birthday Thanks

A large number of friends signed birthday cards at the Convention for the Hon. Richard Cain, O.B.E., President of the World Manx Association, who celebrated his 98th birthday in August. Mr. Cain does not have the addresses, so cannot send personal acknowledgments, and wishes to thank everyone very sincerely through the medium of the N.A.M.A. Bulletin.

Manx National Songs

Mr. Harold Cain writes that the book "Manx National Songs" is out of print, but negotiations are under way to have it republished. He would like to know how many Manx Societies and individuals on this continent would be interested in buying copies. Price will be about 14 shillings, or two dollars. Those interested should write promptly to Mr. Harold S. Cain, "Eyreton," Douglas, Isle of Man, British Isles. The information will help in estimating the number of copies to be printed.

NEWS OF THE MANX SOCIETIES

MONTREAL

On Saturday, July 9, a perfect day, the Montreal Manx made an early start for Lac Renaud in the Laurentian Mountains to hold their annual picnic at the home of Mr. and Mrs. Douglas Corlett, who were waiting to give the group a Manx welcome. The Manx tiag was flying in the breeze. Those with cars provided transport for all who could go. The guests lost no time in starting swimming, rowing, sunbathing and other amusements, and movies and snapshots were taken which no doubt will be shown at one of the winter meetings. Before leaving, President Paul Gregson moved a vote of thanks to Mr. and Mrs. Corlett for their splendid hospitality.

The Society will hold the 1960-61 meetings in the Triquet Room of the Legion Hall, Mountain St., Montreal on the fourth Friday of each month except December, when the meeting will be on the 16th. Manx newcomers and visitors are heartily invited to attend.

The Secretary, J. Victor Joughin, who was official delegate to the N.A. M.A. Convention, and his daughter Margaret, wish to congratulate the Cleveland Manx and the N.A.M.A. on the wonderful Convention they were privileged to attend at the Sheraton Cleveland Hotel. There were times when they almost felt they were back in the Island, and the feeling was that the N.A.M.A. is in process of rejuvena-

LOS ANGELES

The Manx of Los Angeles had an enjoyable picnic at Long Beach on July 17, with about 46 present. They were happy to greet several out-of-town visitors

Another picnic was held on September 11 in beautiful Fern Dell in Griffith Park. More than 65 were present, the biggest turnout in years. Cleverly worded invitations to the picnic, written by the Secretary, Mrs. Frank Tipper and her daughter, announced: "Now is the time for all good Manxmen to come to the aid of their party! Only the date is not November-it's September-and the place isn't the election booth-it's Fern Dell-and it's not a party, it's a picnic!" . . . and continued throughout the letter on the election-year theme. The entire Marrion clan, numbering 18. were present.

SAN FRANCISCO

The summer months have seen some delightful picnics for the San Francisco Manx, held at the homes of Mrs. E. W. Tweed in Napa, and John Morgan, Berkeley. These affairs give a unique opportunity to meet Manx people in these farther-out localities. The last picnic was scheduled for September 25 at John Morgan's home-John, incidentally, is Treasurer of the United Nationalities of San Francisco, and

very active in British affairs. The October meeting will be held in the city, at the home of Mr. and Mrs. Alfred Caldwell. A Christmas party will finish this very happy year.

On Sunday, September 18, the members attended memorial services of the "Battle of Britain," held in Grace Cathedral. This is always a very colorful and touching occasion, with all British groups represented.

Members who attended the Convention in Cleveland had a grand time, and congratulate all responsible. They were happy to meet so many old friends, and cannot speak highly enough of the won-derful welcome. It was lovely to meet Mr. Harold Cain, who brought a real breath of Manx air-also the "Clague girls" so well known in the Island, and now so happily remembered by the Manx out here. They added much to the joy of the occasion.

GALVA

Members of the Galva Manx Society honored Miss Annie Speedie from the Isle of Man at a gathering on Sunday. July 10. A bounteous pot-luck dinner was served, and colored slides of farming and other matters of local interest were shown. The Rev. Mr. John Clarke presented Miss Speedie with a gift from the group. Miss Speedie and her cousin, Miss Ivy Lewin, who was visiting in Michigan, left for home on August 4.

LADIES' AUXILIARY TO MONA'S RELIEF SOCIETY, CLEVELAND

The Cleveland Manx Ladies held their first meeting of the season on September 16, at the YMCA rooms at 2055 East 105th St., with a nice attendance. All expressed highest praise for the recent Convention, both from the social aspect and for the way in which it was conducted.

NORTHEASTERN OHIO

The Manx of Northeastern Ohio held their June meeting in the Community Room of the First Federal Savings Bank in Mentor, about 25 attending. A good picnic supper was served. President Barton Crellin was appointed delegate to the N.A.M.A. Convention, alternates W. H. Collister and Albert Killey. The program featured Miss Nancy Carrig of Painesville, who had been an exchange student in the Argentine. She described the people and customs of that country, and showed some of their

About 25 members attended the July meeting held in the same room, and among themselves presented a program of music and readings. Mrs. French (nee Radcliffe) of Avon, Ohio, born in Leroy township 86 years ago, was present and enjoyed the meeting.

Attendance at the August meeting was small, due to vacations. After supper, the evening was devoted to reports on the Convention, given by Blanche Killey, Mr. and Mrs. W. H. Collister and Mrs. Richard Karran. Mrs. Ralph Gridley read a poem composed by her aunt, Mrs. French (mentioned above). Visitors were Mr. and Mrs. Sidney Cowle of Rock Creek, Ohio, and Frank Harrison of Walterboro, S. C., a former member, who described his experiences going through a hurricane.

The September meeting was held on the 18th with about 32 members and guests present. After an appetizing supper and short business meeting, the group was entertained by Don Strock, geologist, who showed about 150 slides of the new Morton salt mine at Grand River, Ohio and exhibited a display model of the drillings. Guests present were Mrs. James Kissack of Palo Alto, Calif., a former member, and her sisterin-law, Miss Margaret Kissack of Cleveland; and Mr. and Mrs. Wilson Ruedy of Newbury, Ohio. Mrs. Ruedy is the former Eleanor Kelly of Cleve-

Mr. and Mrs. Edwin Gawne of Peel, Isle of Man are expected for the October meeting.

ROCHESTER

It was a beautiful day when the Rochester Manx held their picnic at the home of Mr. and Mrs. Charles Sundlof in Dansville, late in August. Everyone was present, and the tables were loaded with good food.

Mr. Harold Cain from the Isle of Man visited Rochester after the Convention and was able to see many of the highlights, including a tour of Kodak Park, the largest branch in Rochester of the Eastman Kodak Company. The tour proved most interesting to him, and to the Kodak worker accompanying him, Alice Garrett.

Mona and Percy Kelly invited the Rochester Manx to meet Mr. Cain one evening. All enjoyed visiting with Mr. Cain and hearing about the Convention. He left with a long list of people in the Isle of Man to whom the Rochester Manx wished to be remembered.

WINNIPEG

The Winnipeg Manx held a picnic on September 11 at Kildonan Park. Guests were Mr. and Mrs. Harry Corkish from Patrick, near Peel, Isle of Man, who were visiting their daughters, Mrs. Len Quilliam and Mrs. Jack Clarke, also a son, John. They spent more than three months in Canada. The following officers were elected at this meeting:

Hon. President.....George Cregeen President.....Roy Kelso Vice President Bill Mylrea Secretary-Treasurer, Miss Eileen Killen 811 Winnipeg Ave.

Winnipeg 3, Man.

A X

Committee......Mesdames M. Quilliam, G. Inge, O. Almrud; Messrs. Caley, Fick and Fargher.

First meeting of the winter season will be held at the end of October.

Mr. Fick and Mr. Cregeen, who attended the Convention, had nothing but praise for the reception they received and the way everything was organized.

PEORIA

The Peoria Manx enjoyed a potluck dinner at Glen Oak Park Pavilion on Sunday, July 24. In the absence of the President, Mrs. Mildred Shimmin, the meeting was called to order by Frank Shimmin, and the Secretary, Mrs. Bertha Archibald, read her report. Miss Margaretta Carter, Nominating Chairman, announced the choice of the same slate of officers who served last year, who were elected as follows:

President

Mrs. Robert (Mildred) Shimmin Sec'y-Treas.

Mrs. William (Bertha) Archibald Box 16, Brimfield, Ill.

Kitchen HostessMrs. Eva Ashman This gathering was enjoyed by all present.

FLORIDA

When Mr. and Mrs. Harry Kelly of Maple Heights, Ohio were in Florida last spring, they were guests at a lovely picnic supper at the home of Mr. and Mrs. J. Hornby of Lake Worth (formerly of Cleveland), with about 16 present. After supper, all enjoyed an evening of singing and chatting, and Mr. Hornby played the concertina. A collection was taken up toward Convention funds, and altogether it was a grand evening and the Kellys say they really hated to leave!

The Kellys also were entertained, with several friends, at the home of Mr. and Mrs. Wm. Morrison of Miami, and felt that Florida is becoming a Manx colony.

These Florida friends also gave prizes for pre-Convention card parties and other events.

TORONTO

On June 7, at the monthly meeting of the Toronto Manx Society, the following officers were elected:

Vice PresidentMr, W. Fick Treasurer Mrs. G. Foster Secretary Mr. G. Foster 34 Eastwood Road, Toronto 8, Ont. ConvenorMr. F. Williamson

The annual picnic was held on July 9 at Terra Cotta Park, about 40 miles from Toronto, with a good turnout. A complete program of ball game, races and other sports contributed to a very happy and enjoyable day.

A corn and wiener roast was held at the beginning of September at the summer home of Mr. Arthur Loriman in Georgetown, Ont.

VANCOUVER

The Annual Picnic of the Vancouver Manx was held on August 6, with about 60 members attending, including some of the "old timers." Mr. Douglas from Enumclaw, Wash. was a welcome guest, as also were Mr. and Mrs. Drom (daughter and son-in-law of the Leslie McDonnells) and their four children. from Los Angeles. The first general meeting of the winter season was scheduled for September 16.

MONA'S RELIEF SOCIETY CLEVELAND

The Mona's Relief Society started the fall season with a well-attended meeting in St. Stephen's Church Hall, on September 6. Harry Kelly, newlyelected President of the N.A.M.A., gave a report on the Convention. Several others commented on it, and all agreed that it was a very fine gathering, and that everyone had a wonderful

Florida members (former Clevelanders) present were Mrs. John F. Lewin, Mrs. Wm. Jackson and Wm. Quine.

VANCOUVER MANX LADIES

The Vancouver Manx Ladies took "time off" from Club work during the summer, but were looking forward to resuming meetings on September 28, when they would be very busy getting preparations under way for their Annual Bazaar, to be held in the Horticultural Hall on October 29. Their winter meetings are held in members' homes on the fourth Wednesday of each month. Manx ladies visiting Vancouver are cordially invited to come to the Club meeting and spend a pleasant afternoon. Place of meeting is announced each month in the local papers —or visitors can contact the Secretary, Mrs. Alice Halsall, 2834 Georgia St., Vancouver 6, B. C.

Summer activities included a dinner at Stanley Park Pavilion, where a welcome guest was Mrs. Clucas of Cambridge Terrace, Douglas, Isle of Man, who was visiting her son and family in Vancouver, In August a party was given at the home of Mrs. Grice (the former Beatrice Gelling) to bid adieu to Mrs. Clucas on the eve of her departure by plane for home.

BISBEE

In July the Bisbee Manx had a potluck supper at the Joe Berlindis Ranch. Guests were Mr. and Mrs. Berlindis, Mrs. Margaret Kent, Mrs. Polly Milburn, and Nancy and Malcolm Walton, grandchildren of Mr. and Mrs. Bill Wood, Another potluck dinner was planned for September 19 at Mrs. Quill's home.

CHICAGO

On July 10 the Chicago Manx had a very fine picnic at the home of President and Mrs. Norman D. Clucas in Itasca, Ill. About 60 were present, including 24 Clucas relatives. Some of the guests came great distances-six were from Kentucky. Miss Rands, British Vice Consul in Chicago was present. At this picnic the host and hostess did all the work of preparing the food, for which a small charge was made, the profit being turned in to the treasury. The Misses Carlson of the Glen Orry Cattery let the cat (or cats) "out of the bag" when they introduced two delightful Manx kittens—"Maun" and "Peie Veen."

Sixteen adults and seven children attended the N.A.M.A. Convention, and

found it a very rewarding experience. Mrs. L. L. Auty entertained the members and their friends at her home in Lake Forest, Ill. on August 28. Her daughter and family, the McClures from Cincinnati, Ohio, were present.

EDMONTON

For their last meeting of the spring season, the Edmonton Manx held a picnic in a park in the city. On September 28 they resumed regular meetings for the 1960-61 season. They were sorry they were unable to send a delegate to the Convention, but hope to do so another time.

LADIES' AUXILIARY TO N.A.M.A.

At the annual meeting of the Ladies' Auxiliary to the N.A.M.A., held on August 9 in the Higbee Lounge during the Convention, 52 ladies were present. The following officers were elected:

Hon, PresidentMrs. J. R. Cain, Cleveland President Mrs. Amy Satterlee, San Francisco 1st Vice Pres Mrs. M. Oakley, Toronto 2nd Vice Pres.Mrs. Tom Nelson, Lake Worth, Fla. Sec'y-Treas. Mrs. H. Christian, 861 Orchard Park Drive Rocky River, Ohio

Present membership is 83, and all Manx ladies are cordially invited to join. Just send 50 cents dues to Mrs. Henry C. Christian at the above ad-

FINANCIAL STATEMENT Ladies' Auxiliary to the N.A.M.A. 1959 - 1960

Balance in Bank August 1, 1959.....\$256.76 RECEIPTS Dues (52) members\$ 26.00 Back dues 3.00 Donations 11.00

Hough Bakery Tour Project 23.60

Bank Balance 256.76

DISBURSEMENTS:

N.A.M.A. Dues \$ 3.00 Convention Donation _____ 123.00

Bank Balance August 1, 1960 201.26

Balance on hand, August 1, 1960 \$202.51

Audited and found correct, August 1, 1960. Helena McLaughlin

> Respectfully submitted Ethel S. Christian, Secretary-Treasurer.

MANX SOCIETY DONATIONS TO N.A.M.A. CONVENTION, AUGUST, 1960

Chicago Manx Society\$	75.00
Cleveland: Mona's Relief Society	100.00
Ladies' Auxiliary Mona's Relief Society	50.00 16.00
Galva Manx Society Los Angeles Manx Society Montreal Manx Society	100.55 50.00
North-East Ohio Manx Society	50.00 100.00
Toronto Manx Society	75.00 35.00 75.00
Vancouver Manx Society	5.00 123.00
N.A.M.A. Ladies' Auxiliary	

\$854.55

INDIVIDUAL DONATIONS TO N.A.M.A. CONVENTION 1960

Mrs. W. Beddow, Toronto; Samuel Cain, Vancouver; Mrs. Mary Caine Ward, Los Angeles; Wm. Caley, Costa Mesa, Calif.; Fred Caveen, Toronto; George Christian, Springfield, Mass.; Robt. H. Corkill, Phoenix, Ariz.; Cecil H. Corrin, Bisbee, Ariz.; C. Corrin, Vancouver; Miss Alice Garrett, Rochester, N. Y.; Mr. and Mrs. Jack Hornby, Lake Worth, Fla.; Mrs. A. Kaneen, Vancouver; Edwin Kelly, Alhambra, Calif.; Miss Margaret Kelly, Superior, Wisc.; Mrs. W. Harry Kelly, Maple Hts., Ohio; Edwin Killip, San Clemente, Calif.; Mrs. A. Kinnish, New York City; Mrs. J. Kneale, W. Vancouver; Leslie McDonnell, Vancouver; Mrs. E. G. Kissack Mars, Santa Barbara, Calif.; Dr. J. J. Moore, Chicago; Wm. Morrison, Miami, Fla.; Mrs. Essie Quayle, San Francisco; Mrs. Laura Quayle, Cleveland; Kenneth Quine, Painesville, Ohio; Wm. Quine, Lake Worth, Fla.; W. H. Roberts, Tavares, Fla.; J. J. Skillicorn, Cleveland; Mrs. Frank Tipper, Los Angeles; Fred Towle, Buffalo; John E. Wade, Cleveland; Gov. M. Williams, Lansing, Mich.

MANX WEDDIN'S

Married — on September 8, Natalie, second daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Douglas Cannell, 1306 Summit Ave., Lakewood, Ohio, to Mr. Frank Albert Nezrick, son of Mr. and Mrs. Frank Nezrick of Mansfield, Ohio. Frank is a graduate assistant at Case Institute of Technology, from which he obtained his B. A. degree. Natalie, a graduate of Kent State University, is a secretary at Case Institute.

Married — on August 27 in Edmonton, Alberta, Connie, youngest daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Charles Quilliam (President of the Edmonton Manx Society), to Mr. Donald William Lougheed of Banff, Alberta. They are residing in Banff, where Connie is a schoolteacher.

Married—on August 6 in Edmonton, Alberta, Shirley Richardson to Mr. Ted Caine, son of Mr. and Mrs. J. D. Caine. The couple are living in Edmonton.

THE L'IL PEOPLE

Born — on September 18, a son, Douglas, to Mr. and Mrs. Robert T. McKissack of Cleveland. Grandparents are Mr. and Mrs. Thos. E. McKissack of 3392 West 130th St., Cleveland, who proudly report that this is their first grandson, though they already have granddaughters.

Born — on July 17, a daughter, Moyra (their second) to Dr. and Mrs. Neal McAllister of Edmonton. Mrs. McAllister was secretary of the Edmonton Manx Society last year.

Born — on July 8, a daughter, Sally Jane, to Mr. and Mrs. James Carpenter, Fresno, Calif. Mrs. Gertie Quill of Bisbee, Ariz. is the great-grandmother.

Born — on August 16, a son, Geoffrey Frank, to Mr. and Mrs. Ralph Petzki (nee Barbara Cowley) of Toronto.

Born — on July 31, a son, Langdon Garrett, to Mr. and Mrs. William Towne (Margie Garrett), 445 E. 77th St., New York, N. Y. Mr. and Mrs. Bert Garrett of Lakewood, Ohio are the grandparents.

CLEVELAND MANX PICNIC

The combined Cleveland Manx Societies held their Annual Picnic on Saturday, August 20, at Euclid Beach Park. Despite a rainy afternoon it was well attended, including several from out-of-town who had come to Cleveland for the Convention. On account of the weather, the sports program was held indoors. Alan Fricke, President of the Mona's Relief Society, was chairman of arrangements, assisted by an efficient committee.

CONVENTION PRIZES

The following prizes were distributed at the Convention:

Radio, won by Mrs. Sam Pemice, Toronto; Bond won by Miss Blanche Young, Winter Park, Fla.; Pearl Necklace, won by Miss Menen, Chicago; Electric Mixer, won by Sam Pemice, Toronto; Pearl Necklace, won by Mrs. Ellsworth, Chagrin Falls, Ohio; Manx Rug, won by Miss Bertha Kiel, South Bend, Ind.; Hand-Painted Picture, won by Mrs. Fred T. Gorry, Cleveland; Antique Bank, won by Noreen Cottier, Burbank, Calif.; Table Cloth, won by Mrs. M. Kohl, Cleveland; Beverage Set, won by Mrs. J. Bremner, Ontario; Towel Set, won by Mrs. Edith Riston, Chicago; Pillow Cases, won by Mrs. Varley, Vancouver; Glass Set, won by Mrs. R. Anderson, St. Petersburg, Fla.;

Three Lace Doilies, won by Miss Amy Keene, Indianapolis; Manx Handkerchiefs, won by Mrs. Valavanis, Chicago; Manx Plaque, won by Miss Alice Corlett, Cleveland; Pillow Cases, won by Mrs. N. McClure, Ohio; Woolen Scarf, won by Mrs. McKissack, Cleveland; Towel Set, won by Mrs. T. Edwards, Seattle, Wash.; Table Cloth, won by J. A. Corlett, Cleveland; Towel Set, won by Archie Fulton, Vancouver; China Cup and Saucer, won by Michael Rose, Cleveland; Manx Cat Book, won by W. Stillson, Cleveland; Candy Dish, won by Mrs. Nellie Cottier, Burbank, Calif.; Manx Cushion Cover and Apron, won by Mrs. G. Phillips, Vancouver; Apron, won by Mrs. R. Lyme, Toronto; Pillow Cases, won by Mrs. C. Kneen, Chicago.

The above prizes, in the order named, were donated by:

Mr. and Mrs. Henry Christian, Cleveland; Bill Morrison's Lakeworthers, Fla.; H. W. Beattie Co., Cleveland; Miss Dorothy Nicholl, Cleveland; Mrs. W. Beattie Co., Cleveland; Mrs. W. Harry Kelly, Cleveland; Mrs. Tom Nelson, Lake Worth, Fla.; Society National Bank, Cleveland; Mrs. Wm. Bateman, Cleveland; Mrs. C. Sharkey, Cleveland; A Friend, Cleveland; Mrs. Harriet Hughes, Cleveland; Mr. and Mrs. Jack Hornby, Lake Worth, Fla.; Miss Dora Hampton, Lake Worth, Fla.; Mrs. E. Shimmin, Peel, Isle of Man; J. Rodger, Long Beach, Calif.; Mrs. C. Everiss and Mrs. L. Bobnar, Cleveland; Mr. and Mrs. Henry Christian Cleveland; Mr. and Mrs. John R. Cain Cleveland; Mr. and Mrs. Allen Nelson North Carolina; Miss Mildred Corris Cleveland; Miss Blanche Young, Winter Park, Fla.; Miss Mildred Corris Cleveland; Mrs. Wm. Bateman, Cleveland Mr. and Mrs. W. A. Roseman, Cleveland.

Chicago doings — The Misses Dori and Mabel Clague from Douglas, wer thrilled by an all-too-brief stopover in Chicago after the Convention. The were entertained by the Cecil Kelly Harold Cain, M.H.K. also made stop in Chicago and was entertaine by Dr. J. J. Moore and friends, also b Mr. and Mrs. Walter Nickelson of Oa Park, Mrs. Nickelson being a daughte of the late Peter Watterson, one-tim President of the Chicago Manx Societ . Mrs. Cecil Kelly went on to Ro chester, N. Y. as delegate to a lodg convention, and was appointed a dis trict deputy and also placed on the Supreme Committee on Law . . . Thre Chicago members, Mrs. Britton, Mr Wils and Alfred Kneale have been v cationing in the Isle of Man . . . th Cecil Kellys visited the Henry Chri tians and the Fred Gorrys in Septen ber and helped celebrate Mr. John Shimmin's 84th birthday - they we on from Cleveland to visit relatives
Detroit . . . Their son Bob and wi
visited Jean's brother and family Frederic, Wisconsin.

OBITUARIES

CAIN, Samuel, of 232 East 19th St., Vancouver, B. C., died suddenly on June 23, in his 75th year. He leaves his wife, Isabella; a daughter, Mrs. R. J. Hayter (Isabel); a grandchild; a brother, Bill Cain, all of Vancouver, and a sister, Mrs. M. Bromley, in England. Mr. Cain, who was 2nd Vice President of the N.A.M.A. at the time of his death, was born in Crosby, Isle of Man, but lived mostly in Douglas. He was very active in the Vancouver Manx Society and in the St. John's Ambulance Association, for which he was Head Examiner. He was well loved, and is greatly missed by his many friends.

CANNELL, G., of 13 Marathon Drive, Douglas, Isle of Man, died on May 28. He was father of John Cannell, President of the Vancouver Manx Society who flew home to attend the funeral.

CHRISTIAN, Edward, of 4454 E. Iowa Ave., Fresno, Calif. died on August 23, aged 73. He leaves his widow, Ann D.; a son, Edward T., Jr. of Albert Lea, Minn.; and two grandchildren, two sisters, Kate Underhill and Miss Mae Christian, and a brother, Arthur, all in the Isle of Man.

CHRISTIAN, Robert, died at his home in Galva, Ill. in mid-August. He is survived by a son, Robert B. Christian of Glasgow, Scotland. Mr. Christian, who was 74, was born in the Isle of Man.

CHRISTIAN, Robert Henry, of Baie d'Urfee, Quebec, died suddenly in mid-August. He leaves his wife, Nina (nee Cowin), and his mother, Mrs. Robert C. Christian of Douglas, Isle of Man.

COLQUITT, William, of Port-e-Chee Avenue, Douglas, Isle of Man, died on August 8. He leaves his wife, Ivy, and relatives in Douglas. Mr. and Mrs. Colquitt retired to the Isle of Man several years ago after living many years in Toronto, where they were active in the Manx Society and were well known to all who attended our N.A.M.A. Conventions.

CREARY, Mary (nee Martin), of 1757 Carlyon Road, East Cleveland, died on September 30. She leaves a son, Leonard M. Creary of Skokie, Ill., and three grandchildren; also a sister, Mrs. Sam DiMarco of Cleveland. Her husband, Patrick, died some years ago. Mrs. Creary came from Douglas. CORLETT, Alice J., of 12008 Thornwood Ave., Cleveland, died on October 3 after a short illness, aged 78. She was twin sister of the late Judge Alva Corlett, who died only a fortnight earlier. She leaves three nieces, Edna Riehl, Florence Gell and Dorothy Burkholder, and a nephew, Alva Corlett, Jr. Miss Corlett was born in Warrensville, Ohio of an early Manx family, and moved into Cleveland in 1913. She had been a member of the Epworth Euclid Methodist Church since 1914, also was a member of the Business and Professional Women's Guild and the Wesleyan Service Guild of the Church, and was affiliated with the Eastern Star. She was a long-time member of the N.A.M.A. and for many years was Treasurer for the Ladies' Auxiliary to the Mona's Relief Society. A devoted worker for things Manx, and a most gracious lady, Miss Corlett was greatly loved and respected by the Manx of Cleveland. She was present at the recent convention.

CORLETT, Alva R., former Common Pleas judge in Cleveland, died on September 17 in his suite at Hotel Alcazar. He leaves a son, Alva R., Jr., and a daughter, Mrs. Kenneth J. Burkholder (Dorothy). His wife, Matilda, died last year. Judge Corlett was born in 1882 in Warrensville, Ohio, of Manx descent, and was admitted to the Ohio bar in 1913. He had a long record of public service, which included 26 years on the bench as municipal and later as Common Pleas judge, until his retirement in 1948. Known as a "fighting" judge, of strong convictions, he was proud of his Manx ancestry and in former years was frequently a speaker at Manx gatherings. He was a life member of the N.A.M.A.

COWELL, Philip C., of 2051 West 87th St., Cleveland, died on September 18 after a long illness. He leaves his wife Beatrice (nee Kelly); three sons, Phillip E., Robert E. and Paul T.; two daughters, Eleanor M. (Mona) and Beatrice F. (Betty); grandchildren; and a brother, T. Edward Cowell, in the Isle of Man. Mr. Cowell was well known and popular among the Cleveland Manx. His daughters were very active workers for the recent N.A.M.A. Convention in Cleveland.

KENNISH, John T., of Lakewood, Ohio, died on July 12. He leaves two sons, Thomas B. and Clarence G.; a daughter, Mrs. Charles (Dorothy) Rudduck of Niles, Mich.; six grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. His wife, Eliza, died many years ago. Mr. Kennish, a photographer, came from Douglas, Isle of Man, and was well known to the Cleveland Manx.

CRELLIN, Mino S., (nee Smith), of 648 East 120th St., Cleveland, died on August 23 after a long illness. She was 66. She leaves her husband, Harrison M. Crellin (a descendant of early Manx settlers), and two sisters, Mrs. Correne W. Powell of Clearwater, Fla. and Mrs. Dorothy B. Taylor of Lockwood, Ohio. Mrs. Crellin was born in Trumbull County, Ohio, of pre-Revolutionary ancestry, and married Mr. Crellin in 1918. Through the years she has been very active in the Ladies' Auxiliary to the Mona's Relief Society, and was its Vice President at the time of her death.

KELLY, Cecil, aged 49, of Galva, Ill., lost his life in a tractor accident on July 22 while mowing the grounds at the Lake Calhoun clubhouse, where he was caretaker. He leaves his wife, Dorothy; a daughter, Mrs. William Norton and a son, William, also two stepsons, Bob and Roy Smith; nine grandchildren; six sisters, Mrs. William McMyn, Peoria; Mrs. John Sweeney, Oak-land, Calif.; Miss Eleanor Kelly, William McMyn, Mrs. Phil Hinstridge (former secretary, Peoria Manx Society), Mrs. Warren Heaton, all of El Cerrito, Calif., and Mrs. Maurice Miller of Chillicothe, Ill.; three brothers, Edwin, Fred and Dennis Kelly of Peoria. Mr. Kelly was born in the Isle of Man, coming out to Illinois with his family when nine years old. He served with the U. S. Navy during World War II.

KENNAUGH, Eleanor, of Galva, Ill. died on September 5 at the age of 84. She leaves five daughters, Mrs. Harold (Elsie) Kermode; Mrs. Clyde (Hida) Collinson (Secretary of the Galva Manx Society); Mrs. Vernet (Connie) Johnson, Miss Gladys Kennaugh; Mrs. Wallace (Mona) Horkstrom; three sons, Oswald, Fred and Leon; also ten grandchildren and twelve greatgrandchildren. Mrs. Kennaugh (nee Craine) came from Lower Foxdale, Isle of Man with her husband, Stanley, to settle in Galva in 1911, and has resided there ever since. Mr. Kennaugh died in 1922.

HUDGEON, Nellie, formerly of Cleveland, died on June 24 in St. Petersburg, Fla. She is survived by nieces and nephews. Miss Hudgeon was a sister of the late John and Murry Hudgeon. The family came from Port St. Mary.

SKILLICORN, Kathleen Christian (Kitty) of Mill Mount, The Wheel, Laxey, Isle of Man, died suddenly on June 19. She leaves her husband, James H., who is a brother of our late Treasurer, Robert William Skillicorn; a daughter, Molly, and a son, William of Orillia, Ont., Canada.

(Continued on Page 8)

RICHARDS, Frederick Thomas, of 1443 Semlin Drive, Vancouver, B. C., died on June 23. He leaves a son, Percy, and a daughter, Mrs. Fanny Scott; grandchildren and a great-grandchild all in Vancouver; three brothers and two sisters in England. Mr. Richards was an active member of the Vancouver Manx Society and a leader in their choir until a few years ago.

SHIMMIN, Elizabeth Callow, aged 85, formerly of Monmouth, Ill., died in West Hartford, Conn. on July 30. She leaves a daughter, Mrs. Glenn (Edith) Pickens. Mrs. Shimmin was born in Peel, Isle of Man, and in 1890 came out to Monmouth, Ill. to live with an uncle, John Callow. She married in 1896, and after residing in Monmouth more than 40 years, the couple moved to Connecticut.

STANTON, Frederick Albert, of 446
Dorinda St., London, Ont., died on
May 27, aged 79. He leaves his
wife, Catherine F.; a son, Edward
of Smith's Falls, Ont.; a stepdaughter, Mrs. Herbert (Gladys)
Caine, of Belleville, Mich.; a stepson, Ramsey Brown of Woodstock,
Ont., and three grandsons. Mr.
and Mrs. Stanton were familiar
figures at many of our Conventions. Mrs. Stanton now lives at
79 Connaught Ave., London,
Ontario.

WARD, Mary Helen ("Polly") died on August 8 in Onchan, Isle of Man, aged 85. She leaves a daughter, Mrs. Jon Quilliam (Grace Mary) who lives in Cyprus where her husband is stationed; and two sisters, the Misses Grace and Jess Tongue, with whom she lived. Mrs. Mary Cain Ward, former Secretary of the Los Angeles Manx Society, is her sister-in-law. Her husband was the late Marshall Ward of Douglas. Mr. and Mrs. Ward spent the first 30 years of their married life in Portland, Oregon and in California, returning to the Isle of Man in 1928.

To relatives and friends of the above, we extend heartfelt sympathy.

Now Is The Time

If you find a pink slip in this Bulletin, don't lay it aside, but fill in your name and address, and please mail it at once with two dollars to our Financial Secretary, Henry C. Christian, 861 Orchard Park Drive, Rocky River 16, Ohio. We must count on the kind cooperation of our people in paying N.A.M.A. dues NOW — at the beginning of the 1960-61 season. Promptness in doing this saves much time and expense for the Association — and assures YOU of receiving future Bulletins without interruption. Thanks a million! Also, how about a membership for some young member of your family?

OUR OWN PEOPLE

Crosby Quilliam, youngest son of Mr. and Mrs. Charles Quilliam of Edmonton, Alberta had a wonderful trip to the Isle of Man and Europe this summer. He was met at Liverpool by a cousin and Mrs. Basil Griffiths of Douglas, and stayed with his uncle, John J. Quilliam of Port St. Mary. Crosby received a royal welcome and was much impressed with the beauty of the Island. He went from there on a tour through England, and then to the Continent where he visited Paris, the Riviera, Rome, Venice and Florence. He arrived back in Edmonton in time for his sister's wedding on August 27.

Mrs. Doreen McLean of Prince Rupert, B. C., with her two young sons, spent five weeks in Edmonton this summer, visiting her parents, Mr. and Mrs. J. D. Caine. She attended the wedding of her brother Ted.

Congratulations and best wishes for many happy years to Mr. and Mrs. Thomas Keig, 871 East 143rd St. Cleveland, who celebrated their Fiftieth wedding anniversary on September 10 with a family dinner at Smith's Restaurant. With them were two of their sons and families — Mr. and Mrs. Edward Keig of Cleveland and three children and Mr. and Mrs. Norman Keig of Worthington, Ohio and two children.

Mr. and Mrs. Bill Collister of Painesville, Ohio were pleasantly surprised on August 26 by a visit from Mr. and Mrs. Ernest Kelly from Douglas, Isle of Man, accompanied by Mr. Kelly's sister Mrs. Annie Christian, and nephew Leslie, who drove them over from Claridon, Ohio. In former days the Kelly family attended the Sandy Gate Sunday School in the Isle of Man when Bill Collister was going there, and as he remembered them all very well, they had a most interesting and enjoyable evening. The Kellys left for New York City by train on August 30 from Painesville, so had another good visit with the Collisters, who were on hand to see them off.

The Ridge Craines of San Francisco are home from their holiday in the Isle of Man, where they had a wonderful time.

John C. Craine and Mrs. Catherine Jones of Continental, Ohio; Mrs. Margaret Hartzell of Toledo, Ohio; Mrs. Helen Douglas and Frank Craine of Lima, Ohio, visited friends and relatives in Galva, Ill., in September, when they attended funeral services for their aunt, Mrs. Eleanor Kennaugh. They are the children of the late John Craine who lived in Galva for many years.

Mrs. Katherine Mylroie Belford, a former resident of Galva, Ill., left New York on August 4 to make her home in the Isle of Man. Harold Cain, M.H.K., guest speaker at the Convention, later went to Toronto but unfortunately his visit was cut short due to change in plans caused by the seamen's strike in Liverpool. He had intended to return via Ottawa and Montreal, sailing on the Carinthia August 27, but instead had to take the Queen Elizabeth out of New York on August 24. During his overnight stay in Toronto he was the guest of Frank Williamson.

After the Convention, several Toronto Manx stayed on in Cleveland a little longer. Mr. and Mrs. G. Foster spent a few days with the Misses Edie and Peg Greggor, and Frank Williamson stayed at the home of Mr. and Mrs. Wm. Roseman.

Mr. and Mrs. J. Edwin Kelly of Bay Village, Ohio entertained their daughter Helen, her husband Major Hunt and four children in early June. The Hunt family is now in Honolulu, where Major Hunt has a three-year Air Force assignment.

Mr. and Mrs. Cyril Gurney, 2032 W. 101st St., Cleveland, celebrated their 40th wedding anniversary on Aug. 28 with a dinner at "The Gables" Restaurant, for 14 members of the family. In the evening they held open house for their many friends.

Mrs. Nellie Miller of Cleveland and her son Douglas recently visited Mr. and Mrs. Herman Fricke in Fort Lauderdale, Fla., and with them took a plane trip to Nassau, Bahama. Mr. Fricke is father of Alan Fricke and Mrs. Mona De Werth, respectively President and Secretary of the Mona's Relief Society.

Mr. and Mrs. Harry Shimmin and family of Chicago vacationed in New Hampshire in late July and early August, leaving their daughters to visit with their grandpa, Mr. John T. Shimmin of Rocky River, Ohio, picking them up on the return trip.

Mr. and Mrs. Thos. E. McKissack of Cleveland spent a holiday in the Isle of Man this summer, traveling by jet.

Mr. and Mrs. Richard Corkill of 13160 Sorrento Ave. Detroit, were guests of Mr. and Mrs. Harry Kelly, 21009 Clare Ave., Maple Heights 37, Ohio over the Labor Day week end.

Mr. and Mrs. G. Downward of Toronto returned from a three-months tour through Europe and the British Isles. They spent a few days in the Isle of Man at the home of Mr. and Mrs. A. Quilliam, Mount Murray Farm.

Mrs. John Hudson returned to Toronto after spending the summer at her mother's home in the Isle of Man.